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1
Introduction

In the year 2000 La Trobe educated 4,011 postgraduates. Most were located at nine campuses, and the remainder were distance education and on-line enrolments. Since 1969, when LUPA was formed as a club, we have had a continuous history of assisting the university to meet the educational needs of postgraduates. We continue to provide valuable policy advice and information to the university; to convene free academic seminars to coursework and research postgraduates on the city and Bundoora campuses; to publish an annual handbook and biannual newsletters, to provide mentoring and support for regional postgraduates, and to provide direct problem-solving assistance – advocacy and mediation - to individuals and groups, thereby increasing the retention and completion rates of La Trobe’s postgraduates. 

LUPA’s value to the University is reflected by the decision that LUPA will officially become part of the University in 2001 through a Council statute. LUPA’s purpose is to ‘promote and assist the education and cultural activities of postgraduates, to conduct research in such aspects of education as the association deems necessary, to provide resources and services to postgraduates, and to ensure that postgraduates have a voice in decisions which affect their lives.’ (Constitution).

This submission will address only one term of reference:

Term of Reference (b) (iii)

What does the La Trobe University Postgraduate Association have to say about ‘the effect of increasing reliance on private funding and market behaviour on the sector’s ability to meet Australia’s education training and research needs, including its effect on the adequacy of campus infrastructure and resources’?

2
Summary of argument

This submission will focus on the educational, social and cultural benefit to postgraduates and the University through the work of the Postgraduate Association. We have grave concerns that if ‘Voluntary Student Unionism’ were to be introduced in the future, this organisation would be completely dismantled as it is funded almost wholly by student monies. Consequently, it would no longer be possible for the precious social capital accrued over thirty-two years, and the range of educational services we currently provide, to be available to the university community. The knowledge, culture, and experience of past, present and future postgraduates and staff, would have no institutional form of expression. If VSU were to be introduced, we strongly believe that the infrastructure and resources we provide to support the training and research needs of over 4,000 research and coursework postgraduates would be very difficult to replace in the current economic climate. The attached LUPA Annual Report 2000 provides a summary of the range of educational, cultural and community-making services LUPA currently provides, and is essential background to this argument.

3
LUPA’s economic base

LUPA negotiates distribution the General Service Fee (GSF) with other entities – such as the Sports and Recreation Association, Child Care Association, the SRC and Union, whose funding also comes directly from the GSF. Our income base has risen steadily from $71,000 in 1993 and has stabilised in the last few years at around 4-5% of the total income dervied from the GSF, or $280,000 - $320,000. This increase is a reflection of stakeholders’ and the University’s recognition of the value of our work in the University, and our maturity as an organisation.

4
What do we understand by ‘VSU?’

In Victoria we have been through two gruelling and destabilising rounds of conservative governments’ attempts to introduce VSU. Fortunately the Victorian form (1994) did not dismantle our access to the General Service Fee (GSF). It empowered the University to collect and distribute the GSF. Conditions were put upon the purposes on which students’ monies could be spent, and stringent methods of accountability were introduced. We survived this version, although it was accompanied with far-fetched and offensive depictions – caricatures - of the nature and purpose of student organisations, of which the postgraduate associations are the senior partners. 

However, the ideology of the ‘VSU’ that was proposed by the Federal government in 1999 was much more virulent. In this strain, after three years of the Federal practices of economic rationalism, students were unashamedly being constructed as ‘the market’, and the unique supportive and communicative mission of postgraduate associations, as ‘a product’. This ‘VSU’ envisaged the dismantling of the compulsory GSF to be replaced with a system of ‘voluntary contribution’. In this scenario ‘the market’ would have greater opportunity to buy, as required, services currently provided by LUPA. 

5
LUPA is a public asset that belongs to the community

As a recipient of student monies, LUPA reflects the social consensus that to have a student organisation is a good thing; a consensus so profound it has been institutionalised. And so LUPA is absolutely a creature of both the university, and wider community whose funds give it existence. Since its inception in 1969 active participation on the committee has been encouraged and available to all enrolled postgraduates. We operate with an extremely high degree of consensus. Active participants experience meeting procedure and collective decision-making, participation in university government, and the vibrant exercise of dialogue within a complex community. Students gain immensely valuable experience through active participation in LUPA, greatly enhancing their job prospects and future careers in academia. 

For the majority of postgraduates who are not actively involved in LUPA, LUPA is a practical and psychological safety net. Through our advocacy and mediation services we are able to respond to them when they contact us in distress. LUPA is like a form of academic insurance for postgraduates; they know we are there when they need personal and immediate attention in a crisis.

LUPA symbolises the identity of a very significant interest group within the microcosm of the University, and in the macrocosm of society: the future generations of leaders and scholars within higher education; and well informed, reflective practitioners and leaders in the professions. 

All these aspects of what we are and what we do go beyond the narrow quantitative paradigm of ‘the provision of services’, and into the heart of what it means to practice active citizenship within a democratic community. We believe Australia’s student organisations are an important and valued feature of our national higher education system and political democracy, and that attempts to shatter our economic base are politically motivated attacks on Australians’ freedoms of association and speech, and the cradles of democracy.

 We believe it is therefore appropriate that such organisations as ours stay open to the postgraduate community and the university; stay transparent in, and accountable for, our operations; and stay funded by student monies through the GSF to serve the needs and interests of postgraduates. When we do a good job for postgraduates, we do it for the whole university and the community, and we know that the university, and the students, recognise and appreciate our special role. 

6
Our concerns

We perceive proposals for ‘VSU’ as an intrinsic but misguided component of the increasing emphasis on private funding, and a market driven future, for the higher education sector. Other features of these trends are decreased public funding, and consequential decreased access, by all Australians, to postgraduate education. We believe that a market driven future, and diminished investment and commitment by the government on behalf of the nation, will reduce Australia’s chances of educating the most talented from all sectors of our society. Access to higher education is one of the most significant ways that our society can best train future leaders. We need to utilise the talent and imagination inherent in all aspects of our multicultural and diverse social fabric. Talent is not necessarily linked to the ability to pay; and education is a transformative process, as well as being, at a simplistic level, a product to be bought.

Having defined ‘our sector’ as the ‘postgraduate association segment within the higher education sector’, we believe that if we were to be deregulated through the destruction of the general service fee system, and a ‘voluntary system’ of student organisation were to be introduced, we would cease to exist, and a huge gap would open up that would not easily be filled. It is doubtful whether a secure enough base would be able to be garnered together sufficient to employ talented and qualified continuing staff. Our operations would be profoundly destabilised, and the infrastructure that has taken thirty-two years to attain three fulltime continuing positions plus administrative support for office-bearing committee members, and occasional casuals, and an annual income of approximately $300,000, would have to begin again. 

Increasing the emphasis on private funding is necessary, but not at the cost of diminishing public funding. LUPA is increasing our non-GSF income, thereby obtaining greater freedom to spend outside the provisions of the Tertiary Education (Amendment) Act 1994; and this is a good thing. We plan to explore ways of obtaining funding outside the traditional source of the GSF, and we accept that times are lean, and that flexible, imaginative approaches to resources may benefit LUPA in particular, and postgraduates and their associations in general.

Finally, in the current economic climate, universities cannot afford to be without us. We do essential quality control and problem solving for them; we are increasing our representation for fee-paying students and international students, and effectively communicating their needs and feelings to the university; we provide essential research services, and we facilitate communication and support. In the lean hard times we are in, no-one else will have the time to do this essential work if we don’t.

Jane Belfrage

BA DipEd MA

LUPA Researcher 1994, 1996-2001
LA TROBE UNIVERSITY
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INTRODUCTION

The La Trobe University Postgraduate Association (LUPA) is the representative body for postgraduates at La Trobe University and is based at the Bundoora campus.  There are approximately 5000 postgraduates at La Trobe University, 70% of whom are coursework students.  

The purpose of LUPA is to promote and assist the education and cultural activities of postgraduates; to conduct research in such aspects of education as the Association deems necessary; to provide resources and services for the postgraduate community; and to ensure that postgraduates have a voice in decisions which affect their lives.

LUPA consists of postgraduates of La Trobe University and is governed by a committee of ten postgraduate students.  The executive positions on the LUPA Committee are President, Vice-President, Secretary and Treasurer.  Office Bearers on the LUPA Committee include Indigenous Officer, International Officer, Women’s Officer and Publicity Officer.  The LUPA Committee is supported by staff in the LUPA office including an Executive Officer, Researcher, Administrative Officer and Seminar Organiser. 

LUPA provides representation, information, advocacy, publications, seminars, interdisciplinary forums, social activities and policy advice to the University about issues affecting postgraduates.  At the City Campus LUPA also provides a postgraduate lounge.  LUPA has links to the University through the LUPA Committee and more than twenty postgraduate student representatives on University committees.

During 2000 LUPA has been steered by a small but very active committee.  Despite a change in Presidents early in the year, the committee maintained focus, allowing LUPA to finally tackle, prompted by the introduction of the GST, the issue of LUPA’s status in the University.  The question of whether to incorporate or integrate has been put to postgrads and will hopefully be decided at the upcoming Annual General Meeting.  

LUPA undertook a Needs Analysis of postgraduates at the City Campus, which highlighted a number of issues to be addressed in the near future.  A new initiative by the International Officer saw the successful implementation of International Cultural Evenings adding a new event to the LUPA social calendar.  The seminar program, with new seminars on Financial Survival and International Students continued to attract large numbers of postgraduates.  LUPA held a networking lunch for postgraduate representatives on University committees and more regular contact is planned.  

On the national front, LUPA kept a close eye on the development of the Federal Government’s White Paper on Higher Education Research and Research Training, responding to it where appropriate.  

Administratively, LUPA came to grips with the introduction of new financial software (SAP) and, inevitably, the GST, as well as an increasing number of advocacy cases.  LUPA welcomed Saide Gray as Executive Officer (a new position arising from last years office review).  LUPA farewelled Wangui Gaciabu and Mary Jo O’Rourke and welcomed Alexa Powell as the new Seminar Organiser.  

Following a successful start to the new millenium, LUPA continues as “a group of people who were and are committed to the interests of postgraduates…defining their distinct presence at La Trobe and within higher education in Australia.”

REPORTS OF LUPA OFFICE BEARERS

President’s Report

At the beginning of this year, LUPA’s President was Dr. Jennifer Lambier.  In her role as President, and in her role last year as Women’s Officer, Jennifer worked extremely hard for La Trobe postgraduates, providing leadership, excellent communication skills and a complete dedication to LUPA’s well being.  Unfortunately, other commitments forced Jennifer to resign in March.  We have missed her skills, her intelligence and most of all her friendly presence over the past six months and wish her well for the future.

This year has been quite successful for LUPA.  We have a most positive relationship with the University and the hard work of postgraduate representatives on University committees has ensured that the interests of La Trobe postgraduates have continued to be raised at the highest levels.  We have grappled with some serious and difficult issues, especially those relating to the GST and its implementation, and the status of LUPA with regards to the University. 

Over the past year, LUPA has been especially interested in resources and support for students at the La Trobe City Campus.  Beth Rankin was commissioned to produce a Needs Analysis of City Campus postgraduates which has provided a framework for LUPA and other University bodies to evaluate and improve their services.  It has been a positive process and I am confident that there will be many improvements over the coming year.  

LUPA has also been involved with postgraduate students from other La Trobe campuses, offering advice, support and advocacy.  Much of the groundwork for LUPA's activities this year was laid by former president Jennifer Lambier and Jane Belfrage and the results have been excellent, continuing LUPA's efforts to support and connect all La Trobe postgraduates.

When I began my involvement with LUPA at the end of last year, I had no idea of the range and depth of issues in which LUPA is involved.  As an organisation, I believe that we respond quickly and competently to the many situations with which all postgraduate associations inevitably deal.  The only reason we can do this is because of LUPA's most precious resource - people.  We have a wealth of talent in LUPA staff, committee members and others who are hardworking and dedicated to the aims and ideals of our postgraduate association.  These people have made my experience as LUPA President a positive one and I know that many other students' postgraduate years have been enriched by their interaction with LUPA. 

A big thanks to all LUPA participants for your exhaustive efforts this year.  Your contributions make LUPA’s future look bright indeed.

Finally, for those interested in the minutiae of my activities as president during 2000, they are detailed in my Quarterly Reports to the LUPA Committee.

Caroline Kruger

Acting LUPA President

September 2000

Indigenous Officer’s Report

This position has been a challenge and will remain a challenge.  I do feel though that the position on the LUPA Committee is not without benefit for Indigenous postgraduate students.  Postgraduate Indigenous students are busy people as I have discovered since taking on this position.  I have been trying to recruit an Indigenous postgraduate to think about this position but have been unsuccessful.  

Students this year were vigorously encouraged to attend the Australian Indigenous Education Conference: Learning Better Together in April in Fremantle WA and the Second National Indigenous Researchers Forum held on the 18-20th September at the Aboriginal Research Institute, College of Indigenous Education and Research, University of South Australia.  The National Indigenous Postgraduate Association Advisory Committee (NIPAAC) Annual General Meeting is to be held on the last day of this Forum.  Despite full support from myself and the LUPA President, a student did not attend.  

This brings me to my next challenge: I went to Fremantle and have made arrangements to attend the Forum.  I have to admit I feel rather guilty about this because I will have been to both conferences.  There were no other Indigenous postgraduate students willing to attend these rewarding conferences, although it is not from lack of support from myself or the LUPA Committee.  I feel it is important for one of the other students to attend the NIPAAC meeting as I attended the original meeting in Canberra last year.

The last few months I have been trying to organise a cross-campus get-together for ALL Indigenous students at La Trobe.  This has been difficult, and although not finalised, a tentative date has been set for October 14 2000.  The Olympic Games got in the way this month!  The Aboriginal Liaison Officer at the Bendigo campus is keen to have this occasion at the Bendigo campus.  He has been supportive.  This will be a day event (when it happens) and student’s may decide if they want the next get-together to be a weekend event.

Plans for 2001

I hope to build on the cross-campus get-togethers and with the help of the Aboriginal Liaison Officer, to organise another Indigenous Postgraduate Forum at La Trobe.  This Forum will be for Indigenous Postgraduate students from other universities.  I feel this is enough as I am also a wife, mother, student and still have to maintain my professional development courses in nursing at my place of employment.  

My other area of involvement has been attending the LUPA Committee meetings.  As the Indigenous postgraduate representative on the Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander Access and Participation Advisory Committee (ATSIAPAC) I have been attending meetings within the Aboriginal communities in Melbourne and Bendigo.  I have tried to encourage other Indigenous postgraduate students to attend or to take my position but have had no candidate as yet.  I have found the ATSIAPAC interesting, a chance to gain new skills, and a meeting where people are friendly.  Naturally I would like the other Indigenous students to experience the same.  

In concluding this report, I would like to thank the members of the LUPA Committee for their support, advice, patience and friendships during the year.  Thanks also goes to the time and energy which have been displayed within the LUPA office during the year.

Jill Wilson

LUPA Indigenous Officer

September 2000

International Officer’s Report

1999-2000 was a year in which LUPA made some very important improvements in services to International postgraduate students.  In part this was possible through the development of an excellent working relationship with the La Trobe University International Programs Office (IPO).  The 2000 orientation program for International students was a success due to these working relationships.  My sincere thanks and gratitude to Amanda Fong and Kirsten McLoud of the IPO for their support.

The development of an International Students Advisory Network has created a forum where potential difficulties may be identified early.  This has helped me as LUPA’s International Officer in providing appropriate advice to International postgraduates.

As a new initiative, two International Cultural Evenings were held, one in December 1999 and the other in June 2000.  These evenings allowed International students to introduce others to their culture and talents through music, dance and poetry.  From the planned acts to the spontaneous performances, an amazing atmosphere was generated.  We at LUPA have learned a great deal from these events about International students and their cultural diversity and we hope to improve the experience for upcoming evenings.  My thanks go to Balgit Singh, Jasdeep Singh, Jane Belfrage, Tom Clark, Wes Pryor and Cho Cho and her dancing troupe for their enthusiastic contribution to these events.  Due to the enormous success of the first two evenings, a further Cultural Evening is planned for December 2000.  I look forward to seeing and hearing from you all again in December.

As International Officer, I had the opportunity to attend two major conferences held by the Council of Australian Postgraduate Associations (CAPA).  The first was the CAPA Annual General Meeting at the University of Western Australia in December 1999 and the second was the Annual Council Meeting held in Adelaide in April 2000.  At this meeting I was co-opted as a member of CAPA’s Quality Accreditation Panel.

Finally, I would like to wish all the postgraduate community at La Trobe University good luck in their studies and to the in-coming LUPA Committee I would say ‘Welcome’.

Otieno Ndong’a

LUPA International Officer

September 2000



Cho Cho and Myanmar Dancers at the LUPA International Cultural Evening

Women’s Officer’s Report

From September 1999 to February 2000 the role of Women’s Officer was filled by Maryrose Casey.  Early in 1999 Maryrose’s major undertaking was to design a survey of postgraduate women distributed through the LUPA Postgraduate Handbook 2000 aimed at discerning the needs and issues confronting postgraduate women.  Maryrose also began preparation of a draft Action Plan 2000 for the Women’s Officer’s position. 

Following Maryrose’s departure, then President, Dr Jennifer Lambier undertook the duties of the Women’s Officer in liasing with the La Trobe University Consultative Committee for Women and Research (CCWR).  This involved development of an ongoing strategy for liaison with the CCWR, a presentation to the CCWR outlining the needs of female postgraduates and preparation of a formal report on what is currently known about the needs of postgraduate women both nationally and within La Trobe University.  Recommendations for actions needed to further address the needs of postgraduate women were also made.  This document formed the official report from LUPA to the CCWR.  During this time, Jennifer also participated in a regional meeting of Women’s Officers held at La Trobe University.

The position of Women’s Officer was unfilled from April to September 2000.

Publicity Officer’s Report

From September 1999 to May 2000 the role of Publicity Officer was filled by Diane Kraal.  Diane worked concurrently on the December issue of The POST with a feature on the Art History Department (LUPA’s newsletter) and the ‘Collectors Edition’ of the LUPA Postgraduate Handbook 2000.  Thanks to Diane’s industriousness, the handbook was ready for distribution during Postgraduate Orientation in February 2000.  From her experience, Diane recommended that the succeeding Publicity Officer be ‘trained into’ the job from as early as August/September 2000 to ensure a less stressful lead-time for production of the 2001 handbook.

The Acting President, Caroline Kruger, by virtue of her web authoring talents took on responsibility for maintaining the LUPA home page during 2000.  With painstaking effort, Caroline has ensured that the LUPA web site is currently up to date.

With the position of Publicity Officer unfilled from June 2000 production of the next issue of The Post has been delayed.  The next issue will be produced ‘in house’ by the LUPA staff and should be distributed in October 2000.  

Secretary’s Report

This position was filled by the Vice-President until March 2000.  All records have been kept by the LUPA staff in conjunction with the President.

Treasurer’s Report

From September 1999 to March 2000 the role of Treasurer was filled by Charles Manuel.  This position has been vacant since March 2000.  The LUPA Committee approves LUPA budgets and financial reports and the President and Executive Officer report to the Committee on any significant changes.  The Executive Officer has received and acknowledged all monies paid to the association, paid LUPA accounts and authorised withdrawals.  LUPA had significant support from an accountant this year to audit and advise on procedures during implementation of the new SAP financial system.

The budget increased by 6% this year and will increase by 5% in the year 2001.  Variations in enrolments and a move to accrual accounting have held back some spending, most noticeably at the City Campus.  A statement of accounts and balance sheet was made available to postgraduates at the LUPA Annual General Meeting.

REPORTS OF LUPA STAFF

Executive Officer’s Report

How does one encapsulate a year full of new faces, new figures, new systems, new policies, new procedures, new culture, new people and a large beautiful space that requires a personal map to navigate!  

With Episodic Gems

· 1999 – my first Annual General Meeting - people listening, people sharing ideas, the music, nourishing food, happiness.  

· International Cultural Evenings full of festivity, feasting, food and fun with lots of nourishment for the ears!  A postgraduate community of great skill and interest, with the diversity of a mini-United Nations.  

· The LUPA Committee in the round: long agendas, short agendas, calm discussions, lively discussions, respectful and considered decisions.  

· The LUPA staff: vibrant, committed, sharing, challenging, connected, integrity, hard working with time for fun and joy.

· The University environment: diverse cultures, knowledge, opportunities, learning, negotiation, skills, trees and water.  A small planet Earth!

Some Highlights in 2000 

Highlights in 2000 included supporting the President and Office Bearers and providing policy advice about issues affecting postgraduates.  Being involved in the training and development of the LUPA Committee and staff, including committee induction.  Convening a Special General Meeting that led to changes in the LUPA Constitution to meet not-for–profit requirements for tax deductible status.  Preparing for LUPA’s change in status with regards to the University.

Attending the Council of Postgraduate Associations (CAPA) Policy Conference and Action Research Conference.  Organising and attending a forum about the future of universities jointly hosted with the La Trobe University Politics Society.  Organising events such as postgraduate orientations, networking dinners, seminars, pizza nights and networking lunches for postgraduate representative on University committees.

Office and staff management, including liaising with Personnel and Finance departments and setting up simple administrative protocols and developing budgets including negotiating the General Service Fee.

Overseeing the City Campus Needs Analysis and ensuring recommendations were implemented.  Involvement in a project about curriculum diversity to assist International students and stimulating action by Academic Services to streamline access to services by City Campus students. 

Ensuring that postgraduate positions on La Trobe University Committees are filled and facilitating networking among postgraduate representatives: a vital activity to ensure the voice of postgraduates is heard and can influence policy decisions.

Future Plans 

We must work towards clarifying LUPA’s legal status with the University, extending LUPA’s work with City Campus students and continuing our development of postgraduate representation.  

Thank you to the Committee and staff for a successful year, especially to the President and the Researcher for particular support in this my first year.

Saide Gray

LUPA Executive Officer

September 2000

Researcher’s Report

Advocacy

From January to September 2000, I provided advocacy services to thirty-four individuals, a 26% increase since the same time last year.  Of these, three were Professional Doctorates, fourteen were PhD’s, five were Masters Research, ten were Masters Coursework, one was a Postgrad Diploma, and one a Graduate Bachelor postgraduate.  Eleven had English as a Second Language (ESL) and seven of the eleven were international students. 

Of the thirty-four cases, twenty-seven were women and seven were men.  Fourteen have taken one week or less to resolve and one has taken six months to resolve (with one other five month case continuing).  A full refund was successfully negotiated for one international ESL student with the joint efforts of other units of the university, which gives me confidence in the collective sense of fairness at this institution.  I am concerned about the difficult challenge international ESL students face when they write higher degree theses in another language.  I would like to hear from students about whether they believe the English language training provided by the University is adequate for their needs.

Projects

Trade Practices Act and Coursework Code of Practice Project (ongoing since 1998)

A discussion paper on ways La Trobe may be at risk of breaching the Trade Practices Act was completed.  Following revision of the first draft by the University, the report will be reviewed by a postgraduate student focus group consisting of a representative from each faculty, a representative from a regional campus, and students from the city campus.  Overall I have tried to ensure a balance of international and local students, appropriate gender representation and broad academic experience.  
Constitutional Change for LUPA 

I researched and wrote LUPA’s draft submission to Council regarding integration of LUPA with the University.  I encouraged LUPA to engage in a process of consultation with postgraduates and other postgraduate associations and carried out consultations with other parties.  I also drafted an open letter to postgraduates outlining both proposals: integration and incorporation.

Networking

Liased with numerous committees and units within the University including the Higher Degrees Committee (Research) (HDC(R)), Student Representative Council Inc. (SRC), International Programs Office (IPO), Faculty of Law and Management, Academic Development Unit (ADU) and Ethics Committee.  This liaison involved providing briefings on issues, assisting with problem-solving, providing information, advising on strategy and facilitating contact between the University and postgraduates.

Facilities Survey and Report on the Distinctive Features of Postgraduate Research at La Trobe 

Attended meetings and provided advice about strategies for surveying postgraduates about facilities.  I also undertook extensive editing of a paper for consideration by the Research and Graduate Studies Committee on facilities and distinctive features of postgraduate research at La Trobe.

LUPA Committee and Body Politic

Throughout the year I provided support to LUPA Office Bearers.  In particular, I assisted the Indigenous Officer with an Indigenous scholarship project and assisted the Publicity Officer by contributing articles and photos for The Post and Postgraduate Handbook 2000, as well as assisting with editing and revision of the Handbook.  

Activities undertaken this year included planning and participating in the LUPA Committee Induction Workshop and Planning Day, participating in various Postgraduate Orientation programs, contributing advice and feedback to the City Campus Needs Analysis, investigating HECS and scholarship information for research postgraduates, and collaborating with the University’s Consultative Committee for Women and Research to set up a mentoring scheme for female postgraduates at risk.

On behalf of LUPA I attended and took photos of an evening social function at the City Campus.  I also participated in the International Cultural Evenings initiated by the LUPA International Officer.
LUPA Office
Within the LUPA office I provided policy development on protocols for staff appraisals and support when the LUPA Committee was without a President.  I have also provided ongoing support, information and advice to the new Executive Officer.

Mediation Training and Action Research Conference
After successfully completing a 13 week training course last year, I submitted a 9000 word journal for assessment and later participated in a follow up study about personalities of mediators.  This year I also had the opportunity to attend my first international action research conference, providing inspiration for future projects.

Institute of Education

Following on from a 1999 project on the effects on postgraduates of the restructure of the Graduate School of Education, I continued to work with the Graduate Association, overseeing this transition phase.
Regional Postgraduates

Support of regional postgraduates included providing feedback to the editor of the Bendigo Postgraduate Handbook, participating in meetings of Wodonga and Bendigo postgraduates, visiting the Wodonga campus and drafting a report which made recommendations for support of postgraduates at Wodonga, and providing information on HEEP funding and the Federal Government’s White Paper on research training.  

National Postgraduate Perspective (Council of Australian Postgraduate Associations) 
On a national level, I presented a paper on our Coursework Code of Practice Project at a national conference of staff of postgraduate associations and completed a report for LUPA on the conference.  I assisted Merrilyn Crichton of Queensland University of Technology to gain access to a copy of our 1993 report on Women and Postgraduate Study and provided information to CAPA about a 1998 University research project on withdrawals from Masters Research and Doctoral degrees. 

Jane Belfrage

LUPA Researcher

September 2000

Seminar Organiser’s Report

Carrying on from 1999’s seminar schedule and with extended hours given to seminar organising, to date LUPA has held nine seminars at Bundoora and two at the City Campus.  The 2000 timetable has included seminar topics from previous years and introduced some new ones: ‘Financial Survival’ and ‘International Postgraduates’ at Bundoora and ‘Study Skills’ at the City Campus.  All three new seminars were successful and we hope to run seminars on similar topics next year.  LUPA has a further three seminars planned for 2000, two at Bundoora and one at the City Campus.  There were a few changes to the publicised seminar program for 2000: the planned ‘Study Skills’ seminar at Bundoora was replaced by ‘Financial Survival’ and, due to popular demand, an additional ‘Nuts & Bolts of Thesis Writing’ seminar scheduled at Bundoora for November.  

Budgets for seminars at the Bundoora and City Campus have remained separate this year ensuring that funds were allocated fairly to both campuses.  As a result, City Campus seminars were available exclusively to City Campus students, while Bundoora seminars continued to be available to all postgraduates of La Trobe University.  Venues for seminars were unchanged from the previous year.  Room 362 in the Martin Building at Bundoora remains a great space for seminars, however Room 230 at the City Campus can become a little crowded.  Bookings are therefore still essential in indicating if larger venues need to be utilised.

Advertising through posters and the LUPA email list has been successful in attracting bookings.  However, during the year it became evident that confirmation of bookings was required for postgraduates who booked for seminars in person when attending other LUPA functions.  A mail-out to City Campus postgraduates will be trialed for the upcoming ‘Publishing for Coursework Postgraduates’ seminar to be held in October.  Attendance at seminars was better during first semester.  Lower numbers for second semester has been attributed to changes in booking techniques and confirmation practices.  In total, 270 postgraduate students have attended LUPA seminars so far this year.  The most popular seminars have continued to be ‘Making an Academic Presentation’, ‘Teaching at University’ and ‘The Nuts & Bolts of Thesis Writing’.

There was a changing of the guard with respect to the position of Seminar Organiser.  As the newly appointed Seminar Organiser I would like to thank everyone for making me feel so welcome; with special thanks to the team at LUPA who have offered me support and assistance in my first month: Saide Gray, Stef Fatone, Jane Belfrage and Penny Robinson.

Alexa Powell

LUPA Seminar Organiser

September 2000

Seminar Program 2000

City Campus

Study Skills:  Ms Brigid McCoppin and Ms Jane McCooey
6-8.30pm, 17 May 2000

Making an Academic Presentation:  Dr Jennifer Lambier
5.30-9.30pm, 8 August 2000

Publishing for Coursework Postgraduates
6-9.00pm, 10 October 2000

Bundoora

Making an Academic Presentation:  Dr Jennifer Lambier
2-5.30pm, 15 March 2000

Teaching at University (Session 1):  Dr Erika Martens
7-9.30pm, 12 April 2000 

Teaching at University (Session 2):  Dr Erika Martens
2-4.30pm, 19 April 2000 

International Postgraduates:  Mr Otieno Ndong’a, Ms Amanda Fong, Dr Jennie Lynch and Dr Peter White
2-5.00pm, 10 May 2000 

Thesis Writing (Humanities & Social Sciences):  Dr Kate White
9.30-12.30pm, 31 May 2000

Thesis Writing (Sciences):  Dr Kate White
2-5.00pm, 31 May 2000

Nuts & Bolts of Thesis Writing:  Dr Darrel Caulley and Ms Anne Pitkethly
2-5.00pm, 26 July 2000

Managing Your Supervision:  Dr Erika Martens
2-4.30pm, 16 August 2000

Financial Survival:  Mr Adriaan Adolph, Ms Diane Stuyfbergen, Ms Amanda Fong and Dr Catherine Wright
2-5.00pm, 13 September 2000

Publishing for Postgraduates:  Ms Helen Morton and Assoc. Prof. Richard Broome


2-5.00pm, 18 October 2000

Nuts & Bolts of Thesis Writing (Repeat): Dr Darrel Caulley and Ms Anne Pitkethly


6-9.00pm, 1 November 2000

LUPA COMMITTEE MEMBERS

September 1999 to September 2000

President
Dr Jennifer Lambier
September 1999 to March 2000


Ms Caroline Kruger
March to September 2000

Vice-President
Ms Caroline Kruger
September 1999 to March 2000

Secretary
Vacant
Treasurer
Mr Charles Manuel
September 1999 to February 2000

Indigenous Officer
Ms Jill Wilson
September 1999 to September 2000

International Officer
Mr Otieno Ndong’a
September 1999 to September 2000

Women’s Officer
Ms Maryrose Casey
September 1999 to February 2000


Dr Jennifer Lambier
February to April 2000

Publicity Officer
Ms Diane Kraal
September 1999 to May 2000
Ordinary Members
Mr Wang Hong Xing
September 1999 to April 2000

Mr Yong Lin Ding
May to September 2000


Ms Penny Robinson
September 1999 to September 2000


Ms Yvonne Ward
September 1999 to September 2000

LUPA STAFF 2000

Executive Officer
Ms Saide Gray

Researcher
Ms Jane Belfrage

Seminar Organiser
Ms Mary Jo O’Rourke
til July 2000


Ms Alexa Powell
from August 2000

Administrative Officer
Dr Wangui Gaciabu
til August 2000

POSTGRADUATE STUDENT REPRESENTATIVES

ON UNIVERSITY COMMITTEES 2000

Bundoora

Aboriginal & Torres Strait Islander Access and Participation Advisory Committee (ATSIAPAC)
Ms Jill Wilson

Academic Board
Dr Jennifer Lambier 


Ms Caroline Kruger

Academic Committee
Ms Rolene Lamm

Academic Development Unit Advisory Committee
Vacant

Anti-Discrimination and Harassment Committee
Ms Mary Rose Casey

Archives Committee
Vacant

Committee for Emeritus Professors and Scholars
Mr John (Bill) Deacon

Committee for External Programs
Mr Wang Hong Xing


Mr Yong Lin Ding

Consultative Committee on Women and Research (CCWR)
Ms Chris Breakwell


Ms Rebecca Bentley

Equal Opportunity Committee
Ms Yvonne Ward

Equity, Access and Personal Welfare Committee
Ms Yvonne Ward

Faculty of Health Sciences Human Ethics Committee
Ms Emma Hughes


Ms Prue Plumber

Faculty of Humanities and Social Sciences Research and Graduate Studies Committee
Ms Rowena Mohr


Ms Felicity Turner

Faculty Board Health Sciences
Ms Julia Anderson


Mr Wes Pryor

Faculty Board Humanities and Social Sciences
Ms Helen Cheney

Faculty Board Law and Management
Mr Martin Nanere


Ms Marilyn (Meg) Houghton


Mr Martin Botros

Faculty Board Science, Technology and Engineering
Ms Silvia Jie Gong


Mr Anirban Bhattacharya

Finance and Resources Committee
Ms Yvonne Ward

General Service Fee Review Committee
Ms Yvonne Ward

Graduate School of Education Postgraduate Association
Ms Maggie Broom (President)

Higher Degrees Committee (Research) (HDC(R))
Ms Rolene Lamm

History Department General Service Review Committee
Ms Yvonne Ward

Honours Year Grants Committee
Ms Zevia Schneider

Human Ethics Committee
Mr David Stephens


Mr Sam Hinton

Library Committee
Mr John Robinson


Ms Pho Phuong Dzung

Personal Security on Campus Advisory Committee
D Walsh

Research and Graduate Studies Committee (RGSC)
Ms Trudi Higginson

Scholarship and Grants Committee
Vacant

Selection and Enrolment Committee
Mr Idris Jaaber

Student Services Advisory Group
Alisi Liva-Liva


Ms Karen Mann
University Council
Ms Yvonne Ward

Vice Chancellor’s Advisory Committee Fees Liaison Group
Ms Janice Van Der Steeg


Ms Jane Belfrage

Zoology Postgraduate Committee
Ms Terri Colvill

Albury/Wodonga

Albury/Wodonga Equity & Access Committee
Mr Tim Curmi

Albury/Wodonga Library Committee
Mr Tim Curmi

Albury/Wodonga Public Relations/School Liaison Committee
Mr Tim Curmi

Bendigo

Faculty Board Bendigo
Ms Lara Stockdale


Mr Graeme Castleman

City Campus

City Campus Student Representative
Mr James Gyore

� Luckins T. (1998) Making a Postgraduate Community: A Short History of the La Trobe University Postgraduate Association.  La Trobe University Postgraduate Association, Melbourne, Australia.
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